TISBURY ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

PO BOX 1239

VINEYARD HAVEN, MA 02568

508 696 4260 X 1127

Meeting Minutes of

APRIL 10, 2014

Present:  Jeff Kristal, Michael Ciancio, Neal Stiller, Tony Holand, John Guadagno and Laura Barbera, Administrative Assistant.

Case #2171: David Maddox - Continuation

Kristal opened the continued public for an accessory apartment.

David Maddox explained that he was asked to complete some after-the-fact modifications to his accessory apartment built originally without permits.  He was asked to create a new door and have his plumbing and electrical inspected, all of which has been done.
Ciancio motioned to approve the special permit.  Holand second the motion.  It was unanimously approved.

Case #2179: Xerxes Aghassipour - 6:00 p.m.

Kristal opened the public hearing for multiple dwelling structures.

Mr. Aghassipour explained that he recently purchased the property which is currently a two family home.  Along with renovations to the principal dwelling he plans to convert the building back to single family.

He plans to build another dwelling on the northeast corner of the property, meeting all required setbacks.  The height will not exceed 24 feet and there will be living space in a basement and on the first level.

There are two garages on the property but he will be demolishing one as indicated on the plan.

Villa Drive, a private way,  is owned entirely by him but easements to pass and repass exist on the lot and he has no plans to block access.
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Stiller asked if he planned to maintain the existing easements and the applicant agreed to do so.

Parking for the principal and secondary residences will be accommodated with two spaces in the garage and two spaces in a designated area abutting Villa Drive, but two or three more can be provided if necessary, all on his property.  Construction will be held until after the summer season.

Ciancio asked if there will be fencing to prevent construction debris from blowing onto other properties and the applicant agreed to provide fencing or hay bales, whatever works.  He assured the neighbors that he will also contain all work vehicles on his property.

Mr. Aghassipour stated that there seems to be a drainage issue on Villa Drive as well, and he plans to address it during construction.  

Gina Stanley, abutter on 70 State Road had concerns about traffic going in and out of Villa Drive and about the drainage problem.

Patricia McCornack abutter had concerns about a house cutting off visibility and about off-street parking spaces.

Deborah Medders, abutter, had concerns about the applicant cutting off Villa Drive and the applicant assured her that he had no plans to do so.

Richard Gold, abutter, stated that he had no official easement over Villa Drive.  The one fire hydrant that exists is in the cemetery and hoped enough room would be maintained for emergency vehicles and service trucks on Villa Drive.

Ms. McCornack asked the board to require french drains on his property because runoff from this property runs right through her property.  Kristal advised that the board will require he contain runoff on his own property, not how he does so.

Ciancio motioned to close the hearing.  Stiller second the motion.  It was unanimously approved.

Stiller motioned to approve the application with conditions.  Holand second the motion. 

Conditions: Construction vehicles will park on applicant’s property; the main house shall remain a single family dwelling; landscaping plan will be submitted to the Board showing parking for both structures; runoff will be contained on his own property; within six months the applicant shall submit a progress report on road upgrades (hopefully involving the town); residents will be kept informed of the construction schedule; construction will not begin until after Columbus Day; standard lighting.
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Motion was unanimously approved.

Case #2181: Kate Shanor - 7:00 p.m.

Kristal opened the public hearing for seating outside the building.

Ms. Shanor clarified that she was not seeking outside seating for any kind of service but rather a display where she will put out one or two items outside her shop “The Brickyard.”

She wasn’t sure what type of merchandise she will display but it will be contained near the front of the building.

Ciancio motioned to approve the application with conditions.  Holand second the motion.

Stiller wondered how many items will be displayed and Ms. Shanor stated that she doesn’t have an exact number of items but it should be confined to furniture.
Conditions:  Six items, limited to furniture, may be displayed outside the retail shop; small 1"x1" stickers may be used on the merchandise; merchandise will preferably be brought inside at night at applicant’s discretion; no sandwich boards; permit severable for one year.

The motion was unanimously approved.

Case #2178: Michael McLaughlin - 7:10 p.m.

Kristal opened the public hearing for the construction of a swimming pool.

George Sourati and Michael McLaughlin were present.  Mr. Sourati explained that because of his illness the applicant would like to construct a pool in an area close to the top of a bank.  The lot is fairly small and because of the location of the septic system, this is the only location where it would fit on the lot.
The existing brick  terrace will also be extended.

Stiller asked about conservation approval and Mr. Sourati stated that he is going through the process now and hopes to have approval soon.

Michael Carroll, abutter, had concerns about where the pool water will go if drained but Sourati explained that today pools are not drained.  Ciancio added that with the chemicals used today, the water is drinking quality with no harmful ingredients.
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Howard Miller, former neighbor, spoke in support of the application.

Ciancio motioned to approve the application with the condition that all construction involving this project including the pool, coping and terraces will not exceed 500 square feet; a list of materials submitted to the board; an engineer stamped pool plan.

The motion was unanimously approved.

Case #2175: William Bruno - Continuation

Kristal opened the continued public hearing on an appeal of the building/zoning inspector’s declining to take enforcement action for violations of the zoning by-laws.

Ken Barwick explained that he and the Board of Health agent visited the Goethals property and found it to contain five bedrooms.  

Howard Miller and Sam Goethals were present.  Mr. Miller stated that this Goethals house has existed for approximately 40 years and as far as he knows nothing has changed during that time either inside or outside the building.

Mr. Bruno has been making claims and complaints 20 years too late for enforcement.  If the septic system is adequate or not is a Board of Health issue but the Goethals are very willing to cooperate with that body. 

Mr. Bruno had issues with tenants using the house, only used four weeks a year and with the number of vehicles parking on the property.  They find this to be an improbable claim that ten cars have parked on the property given the amount of room on the lot, but they have brought in a direct abutter who never  witnessed this.

The bottom line is that the statute of limitations has run on enforcement so Mr. Barwick has no legal recourse against the Goethals family.

Mr. Bruno commented that he had asked the board for a second legal opinion because the six year statute of limitations doesn’t apply here because that only applies to a mistake made by the building inspector.  The structure was approved to contain 800 square feet and only one bedroom and now it contains five bedrooms.

Mr. Miller relied on the statute of limitations on enforcement action, but he again stated that this is all a matter for the Board of Health.
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Kristal asked if Mr. Bruno had any police reports of public disturbance on the Goethals property or photos of overcrowding and Mr. Bruno answered in the negative.

Mr. Barwick added that Ch. 40A (6) regarding a statute of limitations does apply and as confirmed by town counsel so there is nothing here that can be enforced by him except by the Board of Health.

Mr. Bruno stated that this meeting is about Mr. Barwick’s decision which was based on a six year statute of limitations which didn’t apply in this case.  

Stiller pointed out that the ANR plan granted by the Planning Board introduced a line through the property putting each house on its own lot, zoning requirements notwithstanding.  It appeared that Mr. Bruno is saying that the minute that was done the building inspector should have issued a cease and desist on the property.

Mr. Barwick added that he is not in the custom of standing outside the Planning Board meetings with an enforcement book and a .44 weapon.  While Mr. Bruno believes there is no follow-through, there have been many occasions where a property owner introduces a new property line and is eventually made to go through the variance process if he/she chooses to modify the structure. 
Sam Goethals stated that no expansions have taken place since he and his siblings inherited the property.  He found it sadly unfortunate that this has escalated into a stressful situation for all involved.
Alan Bresnick, abutter, never heard any disturbances from renters of the Goethals in 23 years of summer use.

The members did not agree with Mr. Bruno’s assertions and interpretation of the ANR and zoning process.

Ciancio motioned to uphold the decision of the building inspector.   Holand second the motion.  It was unanimously approved.

Business Meeting:

The members reviewed a letter from Vineyard Land Surveying & Engineering regarding Case #2102 issued to Vineyard Housing in 2012 informing that the plan had been slightly modified allowing additional separation between buildings.

Holand motioned to accept the change with no public hearing.  Ciancio second the motion.  It was unanimously approved.
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The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Laura L. Barbera

Administrative Assistant
